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Village of Empire 

11518 S. LaCore Street  |  P.O. Box 253 

Empire, Michigan 49630-0253 

 

Village of Empire (leelanau.gov)    231-326-5353 
 

za@villageofempire.com 
 

 

 

September 13, 2024 

 

Re: Village Council Action Item from the Zoning Administrator | Letter of Recommendation 

 

 

 

Dear Village Council members, 

 

Ordinance No. 103 of the Village of Empire (Land Division Ordinance) requires that the Zoning 

Administrator review certain applications and make a recommendation to Village Council based 

upon the standards within that Ordinance.1 

 

Attached to this letter of recommendation is the application for a combination of two parcels in 

the (LI) Light Industrial District. The subject parcels as noted on the application are $45-041-

719-024-05 and 45-041-719-024-10. 

 

At a Planning Commission meeting of June 4th, 2024, a site plan review was conducted for 

Cherry Republic (TC Vision).  The site plan was approved contingent upon the combination of 

the two subject parcels. 

 

Under Ordinance No 103, Section 5, the Zoning Administrator finds: 

A. The subject parcels are currently both conforming and after the combination will conform 

with the underlying (LI) Light Industrial District standards of the Village of Empire 

Zoning Ordinance. 

B. There will be no ‘remainder’ parcel – this standard is not applicable in this case. 

C. These parcels are not part of a recorded plat – this standard is not applicable in this. 

D. This is not a land Division – this standard is not applicable in this case. 

E. The resulting lot, after the proposed combination, exceeds the minimum dimensional 

requirements of the underlying (LI) Light Industrial District. 

F. The resulting lot, after the proposed combination, exceeds the minimum buildable area 

requirements of the underlying (LI) Light Industrial District. 

G. The proposed combination will NOT result in the creation of a flag lot but will actually 

create a more dimensionally appropriate lot under the Village of Empire Zoning 

Ordinance. 

 
1 Village of Empire | Ordinance No. 103 | Section 5 
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Based upon the above stated findings (A thru G), the Zoning Administrator recommends to the 

Village Council of Empire that approval be granted to combine / merge parcel #45-041-719-024-

05 and parcel #45-041-719-024-10 to create one new parcel wholly located within the (LI) Light 

Industrial District. 

 

The application and supporting documentation are attached and made a part of this letter of 

recommendation. 

 

For your review, 

 
Robert (Bob) Hall 

Village of Empire – Zoning Administrator 

 

 

 

 

Cc: Property File | Site Plan Review 

       Roni Hazelton – Cherry Republic 

 

 
 
 






























